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MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE CABINET 
 
MEETING DATE Thursday, 22 June 2017 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Councillor Alistair Bradley (Chair), Councillor 

Peter Wilson (Vice-Chair) and Councillors 
Beverley Murray, Paul Walmsley and Graham Dunn 

 
OFFICERS:  Gary Hall (Chief Executive), Jamie Carson (Director 

(Early Intervention and Support)), Asim Khan (Director 
(Customer and Digital)), Mark Lester (Director 
(Business, Economic and Growth)), Chris Moister 
(Head of Legal, Democratic & HR Services), 
James Thomson (Principal Management Accountant), 
Andrew Daniels (Communications and Events 
Manager), Debbie Wilson (ICT Services Manager) and 
Ruth Rimmington (Democratic and Member Services 
Officer) 

 
APOLOGIES:  Councillor Adrian Lowe 
 
OTHER MEMBERS:  Councillors Aaron Beaver, Eric Bell, Gordon France, 

Tom Gray, Paul Leadbetter, Roy Lees, Sheila Long, 
Matthew Lynch, June Molyneaux, Richard Toon and 
John Walker 

 
 

17.EC.73 Minutes of meeting Thursday, 16 March 2017 of Executive Cabinet  
 
DECISION: The meeting of the Executive Cabinet meeting held on 16 March 
were confirmed as a correct record for signature by the Executive Leader. 
 

17.EC.74 Declarations of Any Interests  
 
There were no declarations of interest received. 
 

17.EC.75 Public Questions  
 
There were no public questions. 
 

17.EC.76 Update of Community Infrastructure Levy Regulation 123 List  
 
The Executive Member for Economic Development and Public Service Reform 
presented the report of the Director of Business, Development and Growth which 
informed Members about the update of the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) 
Regulation 123 List. 



Executive Cabinet Thursday, 22 June 2017 

 
The List specified the infrastructure projects to be funded in part by CIL in Chorley and 
included schemes such as transport improvements, health facilities and education 
provision. 
 
A four week consultation was held with appropriate stakeholders and the list of 
schemes requested for inclusion was set out in the report.  Not all schemes requested 
were appropriate for the List.   
 
Councillor Toon highlighted his request for a new length of footway along Clancutt 
Lane extending to junction with Spendmore Lane, Coppull which was not appropriate 
for inclusion on the List.  It was suggested that the request be submitted for 
consideration as a Neighbourhood preferred priority.   
 
It was noted that it would be useful to distribute a briefing paper to Town and Parish 
Councils regarding CIL and for them to contact the Council with any specific queries.   
 
Decision  
1. Approval granted for the revised changes to the Regulation 123 List for a 

four week consultation to Monday, 17 July 2017  
2. Approval granted for any changes following consultation to be made by 

Executive Member (Economic Development and Public Service Reform). 
 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
To update infrastructure schemes and reflect changes to the Regulation 123 List. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
None.   
 

17.EC.77 Chorley Council Performance Monitoring Report - Fourth Quarter 2016/17  
 
The Executive Member for Resources presented the report of the Director of Policy 
and Governance. 
 
The report set out performance against the Corporate Strategy and key service 
delivery measures for the fourth quarter of 2016/17.  Project performance was 
assessed based on the delivery of key projects outlined within the new 2016 strategy 
and against the measures in the 2015 Corporate Strategy along with key service 
delivery measures for individual services. 
 
Overall, performance of key projects was good, with nine (64%) of the projects rated 
as green and four (29%) of projects were currently rated amber.  One project (7%) 
was now complete and outcomes had been recorded. 
 
Performance of the Corporate Strategy indicators and key service delivery measures 
was also good.  73% of Corporate Strategy measures were performing on or above 
target and 70% of key service delivery measures were performing on or above target 
or within the 5% threshold.  Those indicators performing below target had action plans 
outlined with measures which would be put into place to improve performance. 
 
Members highlighted that the ‘Time taken to process all new claims and change 
events for Housing Benefit and Council Tax benefit’ was below target, but noted that 
this was a very challenging target.   
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The indicator relating to ‘Growth in business rate base’ was below target.  Members 
noted that the 2017 revaluation had resulted in this reduction in gross rateable value.  
The Executive Leader requested that if Members were aware of any companies who 
were struggling with their Business Rates to contact the Council.   
 
Although the indicator ‘Number of projected jobs created through inward investment’ 
was below target a number of potential re-locations were in the pipeline and would be 
progressed over the next quarter. 
 
Decision  
Approval granted that the report be noted. 
 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
To facilitate the on-going analysis and management of the Council’s performance in 
delivering the Corporate Strategy. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
None. 
 

17.EC.78 Provisional Revenue and Capital Outturn 2016/17  
 
The Executive Member for Resources presented the report of the Chief Executive.  
The report presented the provisional outturn figures for the 2016/17 capital programme 
and update the capital programme for financial years 2017/18 to 2019/20 to take 
account of the re-phasing of expenditure from 2016/17 and other proposed budget 
changes.   
 
The accounts were provisional at this stage and subject to final checking and scrutiny 
by the Council’s external auditor.  Should there be any significant changes to the 
outturn as a result of this process a further report would be submitted. 
 
Decision  
1. Approval granted to note the full year outturn position for the 2016/17 

revenue budget and capital investment programme. 
2. To request Council approval for slippage requests and other transfers to 

reserves outlined in Appendix 2 of the report to finance expenditure on 
specific items or projects in 2017/18. 

3. To request Council approval for the contribution of £49,000 from in-year 
revenue underspends to the Change Management Reserve to finance one-
off redundancy and pension strain costs arising from transformation and 
shared service strategies. This will supplement the £200k budget set aside 
in 2017/18 to increase the reserve. 

4. To request Council approval for the contribution of £49,000 from in-year 
revenue underspends to the Buildings Maintenance Reserve to finance 
one-off costs relating to office utilisation and transformational change. 

5. Approval granted to note the 2016/17 outturn position on the Council's 
reserves. 

6. Approval granted to note the impact of the final capital expenditure outturn 
and the re-phasing of capital budgets to 2017/18 and approval to the 
additions to the 2016/17 capital budget outlined in paragraph 77. 
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7. To request Council approval of the financing of the 2016/17 capital 
programme to maximise the use of funding resources available to the 
Council. 

 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
To ensure the Council’s budgetary targets are achieved. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
None. 
 

17.EC.79 Digital Strategy 2017 - 2020  
 
The Executive Member for Customer, Advice and Streetscene Services presented the 
report of the Director of Customer and Digital which presented and sought approval of 
the Digital Strategy 2017 – 2020. 
 
The four key elements of the strategy were; 
a. increasing digital take up; 
b. increasing digital inclusions; 
c. working smarter; and 
d. developing a positive culture which puts customers at the heart of everything we do. 
 
Members highlighted the importance of engaging with Town and Parish Councils on 
this.   
 
Decision  
Approval granted for the Digital Strategy 2017 – 2020.   
 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
The Digital Strategy (2017-2020) set out the Council’s aspirations to change and 
improve the way many residents interact with the Council and the way that we work by 
maximising the benefits that technology can bring, leading to more efficient delivery of 
services. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
1. A significant proportion of the projects within the strategy are reliant of the 

Council’s ICT infrastructure being upgraded, therefore there is a limit to how 
much progress can be made in delivering the Digital strategy projects, in the first 
year. 

2. For this reason, an alternative option would be to postpone approval of this 
strategy for 12 months until the new ICT infrastructure is in place. 

3. This has been rejected as there is still a lot which can be either delivered or 
planned during this period. 

 
17.EC.80 ICT Strategy 2017 - 2020  

 
The Executive Member for Customer, Advice and Streetscene Services presented the 
report of the Director of Customer and Digital which sought approval for the ICT 
Strategy 2017-2020. 
 
ICT Services must be in a position to support the council as it moved forward over the 
next three years with likely significant change in relation to its operating model.  The 
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strategy delivered a flexible and robust ICT Service that was capable of responding to 
the future needs of the organisation. 
 
Assurances were given that any training required would be provided.   
 
Decision  
Approval granted for the ICT Strategy 2017 – 2020.   
 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
The ICT Strategy is a key document for the Council to ensure that it continues to meet 
the needs of the business. The current strategy expired in March 2017 and a new 
strategy is required to take the service forward. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
None. 
 

17.EC.81 Building Control Fees  
 
The Executive Member for Public Protection presented the report of the Director of 
Customer and Digital which informed Members about the proposal to amend the 
current Schedule of Charges for the Council’s Building Service. 
 
The current scale of charges were set in 2011 in conjunction with both South Ribble 
and Preston City Council, to standardise the fees across the neighbouring authorities 
and help facilitate easier cross boundary applications and, at the time, any movement 
towards shared services between any of the three authorities. No increase had been 
implemented since although the charges had been kept under review. 
 
The expectation was that the cost of the service was recovered through these 
charges.   
 
Decision  
Approval granted to consider and accept the revised Schedule of Charges for 
the Building Control Service with a view to commencing 1 August 2017. 
 
 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
To ensure the Council’s budgetary targets are achieved and the service is charged at 
a rate relevant to the service provided to our customers. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
None. 
 

17.EC.82 Exclusion of the Public and Press  
 
Decision 
Approval granted that the press and public be excluded for the following item of 
business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclose of exempt 
information as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local 
Government act 1972. 
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17.EC.83 Approval for the contract award procedure and evaluation criteria for the 
procurement of ICT Infrastructure  
 
The Executive Member for Resources presented the report of the Director of 
Customer and Digital which sought approval for the contract award procedure and 
evaluation criteria for procurement of ICT infrastructure in line with the ICT Strategy 
2017-2020. 
 
Decision  
1. Approval granted for the contract award procedure using the Crown 

Commercial Service Frameworks to advertise the tenders on the CHEST for 
the provision of hardware and printers.  Tenders to be evaluated to 
establish the most economically advantageous tender based on 80% and 
20% quality criteria. 

2. Approval granted for the contract award procedure for professional 
services to implement the procured hardware and software which would be 
published on the CHEST e-tendering portal and run as a Chorley 
procurement exercise. Tenders to be evaluated to establish the most 
economically advantageous tender based on 80% cost and 20% quality 
criteria. 

3. Approval granted for the final contract awards to be made by Executive 
Member (Resources). 

 
Reasons for recommendation(s) 
Under the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules approval by the Executive Cabinet for 
contract award for tenders greater than £75,000 is required. 
 
Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
To not agree contract procedure and award would fail to comply with the Council’s 
Procurement rules. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Chair Date  
 


